



Registration of a Charge

Company Name: RAAM LIMITED Company Number: 12994762

Received for filing in Electronic Format on the: **21/04/2022**

Details of Charge

- Date of creation: **08/04/2022**
- Charge code: **1299 4762 0002**
- Persons entitled: PARATUS AMC LIMITED

Brief description: 5 COURTHOUSE, 70 HORSEFERRY ROAD, LONDON, SW1P 2DU

Contains negative pledge.

Authentication of Form

This form was authorised by: a person with an interest in the registration of the charge.

Authentication of Instrument

Certification statement: I CERTIFY THAT THE ELECTRONIC COPY INSTRUMENT DELIVERED AS PART OF THIS APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION IS A CORRECT COPY OF THE ORIGINAL INSTRUMENT.

Certified by: QUASTELS LLP (ADAM CONVISSER)





CERTIFICATE OF THE REGISTRATION OF A CHARGE

Company number: 12994762

Charge code: 1299 4762 0002

The Registrar of Companies for England and Wales hereby certifies that a charge dated 8th April 2022 and created by RAAM LIMITED was delivered pursuant to Chapter A1 Part 25 of the Companies Act 2006 on 21st April 2022.

Given at Companies House, Cardiff on 27th April 2022

The above information was communicated by electronic means and authenticated by the Registrar of Companies under section 1115 of the Companies Act 2006







PARATUS AMC LIMITED

MORTGAGE DEED

Account No.: 206711408

DATE:	8	AP	Ril	2022	

THE BORROWER(S):Raam limited Raam Limited

Company Registration Number (if applicable): 12994762

THE COMPANY:

PARATUS AMC LIMITED whose registered office and address for service is 5 Arlington Square, Downshire Way, Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1WA (Company Number: 03489004) and its successors and assigns including any legal and equitable assignee, of this Deed whether by way of absolute assignment or by way of security only and those deriving title under it or them.

THE PROPERTY:

5 Courthouse 70 Horseferry Road London SW1P 2DU

	AMC LIMITED E CONDITIONS	2017	TITLE NUMBER(S): NGL943796
1.	The Borrower(s)	(i)	acknowledges receipt of the Loan
		(ii)	with full title guarantee, charge(s) the Property by way of legal mortgage with the amount owed as defined in the Mortgage Conditions 2017
2.	This Deed	(i)	incorporates the Mortgage Conditions 2017 and the borrower(s) acknowledge(s) receipt of a copy thereof
		(ii)	is made for securing further advances
3.	The Borrower restriction that		the Company hereby apply to the Chief Land Registrar to enter on the Register a
			registered estate by the proprietor of the registered estate is to be registered sent signed by the proprietor for the time being of the charge dated (date) in favour

without a written consent signed by the proprietor for the time being of the charge dated (date) in fa of the Company referred to in the charges registered.

Form of Charge filed at HM Land Registry under reference: MD1426D

Account No.: 206711408

Foundation Home Loans 5 Arlington Square Downshire Way Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1WA Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk Page: 46 / 49

Foundation Home Loans

SIGNED AS A DEED BY THE BORROWER: In the presence of: Witness Borrower Signature Witness Signature Print Name KESHWAR APPADOO Print Name PRATIMA RAMBOJUN Address 112, ROCK AVENUE GILLINGHAM - KENT ME75BS Borrower Signature Witness Signature RAVIN KUMAR RAMBOTUD Print Name KESHWAR A PPADOO Print Name Address 112, ROCK AVE THE CILLINGHAM-KENT NET GRO **Borrower Signature** Witness Signature Print Name Print Name Address **Borrower Signature** Witness Signature Print Name Print Name Address

EXECUTED AS A DEED

BY THE BORROWER acting by:

In the presence of: Witness

Director/Secretary	Witness Signature
Print Name PRATIMA RAMBOJUN	Print Name KESHWAR APPADOO
	Address 112, ROCK AVENUE
	GILLINGHAMKENTME7 5P
Director/Secretary	Witness Signature & Apple
Print Name RAVINKLIMAR RAMBOTLIN	Print Name KESHWAR APPADOOD
	Address 112, ROCK AVENUE
	GILLINGHAM KENT NET BRS

Account No.: 206711408

Foundation Home Loans 5 Arlington Square Downshire Way Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1WA Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk Page: 47 / 49



Foundation Home Loans

Buy to Let Mortgage Conditions 2021

Foundation Home Loans 5 Arlington Square Downshire Way Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1WA

Tel: 0344.770.8032 Fax: 0344.770.8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



Contents

1.	How to read these mortgage conditions	7
2.	The parties to the agreement	7
3.	Your and our right to withdraw from the agreement	7
4.	Conditions which must be satisfied before you can draw the loan	8
5.	Representations and warranties	. 10
6.	Drawing the loan	. 11
7.	What you have to pay by the end of the mortgage term	. 11
8.	What you have to pay each month	. 11
9.	How payments are applied	. 12
10.	Changing the monthly payment	. 12
11.	Changing the payment day	. 13
12.	Overpayments and early repayments	. 13
13.	How we calculate and charge interest	. 13
14.	Changes to a tracker rate caused by a change in the reference rate	. 14
15.	Changes to our standard variable rate	. 14
16.	Our tariff, fees and expenses	. 15
17.	Additional borrowing	. 15
18.	Security	. 16
19.	Your obligations in relation to the property	. 17
20.	Insuring the property	. 18
21.	Conditions which apply to letting out the property	. 19
22.	Obligations relating to how you run your business	. 21
23.	When we can ask for immediate repayment of the mortgage debt	. 22
24.	If the property is in England or Wales: action we can take on default by you	. 24
25.	If the property is in Scotland: action we can take on default by you	. 26
26.	Set-off	. 27
27.	Valuations	. 28
28.	Management companies	. 28
29.	Power of attorney	. 28
30.	Compensation from third parties	. 29
31.	Storage of deeds	. 29
32.	Changes to other provisions	. 29
33.	Our power to transfer	. 30
34.	Your costs	. 30
35.	Notices and contact details	. 30
36.	Accepting requests and instructions from you	. 31

Foundation Home Loans 5 Arlington Square Downshire Way Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1WA Tel: 0344.770.8032 Fax: 0344.770.8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



37.	Mistakes	31
38.	Implied terms	31
39.	Enforcing our rights and separate terms	31
40.	Who can enforce the agreement and the mortgage deed	32
41.	Circumstances outside our control	32
42.	Law and jurisdiction	32
43.	Complaints	32
Glos	Sary	33

Tel: 0344.770.8032 Fax: 0344.770.8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



Important Information - please read this

These **mortgage conditions** are an important part of the **agreement** between you and us for your mortgage. You should keep them in a safe place along with all the other documents we give you, in case you need to refer to them at a later date.

Please make sure you read the whole of your **agreement** with us, including your **offer** and these **mortgage conditions**. They set out the basis on which we are prepared to lend to you, and what you need to do.

You will see some individual words in bold. These words are explained in the Glossary at the end of the **mortgage** conditions.

You should not sign any documentation unless you are sure you understand the responsibilities you are taking on by entering into the **agreement** with us, and you are happy to accept those responsibilities.

If you do not understand anything in your agreement, we strongly recommend you seek legal advice.

To help you understand some of the key terms of your **agreement** with us, we include some Frequently Asked Questions below. This section is only a summary and doesn't form part of your **agreement** with us. The **mortgage conditions** – which do form part of your **agreement** with us – start on page 6.

Frequently asked questions

What do you have to pay?

Your **offer** will set out what you have to pay each month, and (if your **loan** is made on an "interest only" or part "interest only" and part "repayment" basis) what you will have to pay at the end of the term of your **agreement** with us. The amount you have to pay each month could change. Condition 10 of the **mortgage conditions** explains when this might happen.

If your **loan** is made available on a "repayment" basis, your monthly payments will consist of repayments of capital (the amount you have borrowed under the **loan**) and interest.

If your **loan** is made available on an "interest only" basis, your monthly payments will only consist of interest. You will still have to repay all of the capital at the end of the term.

If your **loan** is made available on a part "interest only" and part "repayment" basis, your monthly payments will consist of interest and part repayments of capital.

Where your loan is made available on an "interest only" basis, or on a part "interest only" and part "repayment" basis, it's very important that you make arrangements to repay the capital remaining at the end of the term. You should regularly check that these arrangements remain suitable and that you will be able to repay the capital remaining at the end of the term.

If you don't repay all sums owed to us at the end of the term, we can take legal action against you. This could involve us repossessing and selling the property.

Foundation Home Loans 5 Arlington Square Downshire Way Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1WA Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



How is interest charged?

We will charge you interest on the **mortgage debt** at the **interest rate**. Initially, this will be the rate set out in your **offer** but if this changes we will advise you of the change. The **interest rate** may be a fixed rate, a tracker rate or a variable rate.

A fixed rate is a rate that stays the same for a set period of time, set out in your **offer**. At the end of the fixed rate period, your **interest rate** will change to another type of rate. Your **offer** will tell you what type of rate your **interest rate** will change to.

A tracker rate is a rate that tracks an externally set rate, such as Bank of England Base Rate. This means that the **interest rate** will change in line with changes to the external rate. Due to the way our systems work, this change may not take effect immediately. If the external rate goes up, the amount of your monthly payment will go up to cover the extra interest that is being charged. If the interest rate goes down, we will reduce your monthly payment. However, if the external rate is 0% or below 0%, we will still charge you interest at the "floor" interest rate that we have set out in your **offer**.

Unless your offer says that the interest rate is a fixed rate or a tracker rate, we can change the interest rate for any of the reasons set out in conditions 13, 14 and 15 of the mortgage conditions. You should make sure you read these conditions and understand the circumstances in which we can increase or decrease the interest rate. Your offer might also set out how the interest rate will change. Any increase or decrease in the interest rate will result in an increase or decrease in your monthly payment.

We will contact you to let you know when the interest rate changes, and what effect this has on your monthly payment.

You must make sure that you can afford to keep up your monthly payments if your interest rate goes up.

What other charges might apply?

We can charge you for other services in relation to the **agreement**. A copy of the **tariff** setting out our fees for certain services is enclosed with your **offer**. You can find an up to date copy of the **tariff** on our website, or you can ask us for a copy. We can change the **tariff**, including to introduce new charges. Condition 16 of the **mortgage conditions** explains when we might do this.

In addition, we can also charge you for any costs we incur because you don't meet your obligations under your **agreement** with us. These include **expenses** we might incur. Condition 16 sets out more information about these.

You may have to pay other taxes or costs (for example, legal fees payable to your solicitor) that are not paid through us or imposed by us.

Can you repay us early?

You can repay the **mortgage debt** in full or in part at any time. You may have to pay an early repayment charge if you repay some or all of the **mortgage debt** before the end of the term of your **agreement** with us. Your **offer** will explain what early repayment charges apply.

When you repay the **mortgage debt** (either early or at the end of the term), you will have to pay our Redemption Administration Fee. Details of our fees are included in our **tariff** but may change over time. Please refer to our most recent **tariff** for the up to date fees.

What are your obligations in relation to the property that we have security over?

The loan will be secured on the property described in the mortgage deed.

You must look after the **property**. This means you must keep the **property** in good repair. You must also get our permission before you carry out certain actions in relation to the **property**, such as altering or extending it. You must not grant security over the **property** (or any part of it) in favour of any other person without our agreement.

You must take out buildings insurance for the **property** and make sure this remains in place until you have repaid what you owe us. Condition 20 of the **mortgage conditions** explains what the insurance must cover.

The tenancy agreement must comply with the requirements set out in the **agreement**. The requirements are set out in condition 21.

Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



What happens if you don't keep up payments, or don't meet your other obligations?

It's important for you to comply with all of your obligations under the **agreement**, because if you don't this can have severe consequences.

In certain circumstances, we can ask you to repay the **mortgage debt** immediately. For example, we can do this if you fail to pay an amount equal to at least two monthly payments, or if you commit a serious breach of one of your other obligations. The full set of circumstances in which we can demand immediate repayment are set out in condition 23 of the **mortgage conditions**.

If you don't keep up payments, or don't meet your other obligations, we can in certain circumstances seek a court order to repossess the **property**. Under the terms of our security over the **property**, in England and Wales we also have the right to appoint a person known as a "receiver" to deal with the **property**. You will be responsible for paying the receiver's fees, and these can be taken out of the sale proceeds of the **property**.

We (or any receiver we appoint) can take certain actions in relation to the **property** in these circumstances. These include managing the property (such as carrying out repairs) and removing your possessions from the **property**. We (or any receiver we appoint) can also sell the **property**.

If your **property** is in England or Wales, our rights are explained in condition 24 of the **mortgage conditions**. If your **property** is in Scotland, our rights are explained in condition 25.

If you are an individual or individuals, we have the right to sell the **property** if you die (or, if there is more than one of you, the last of you dies). You may wish to consider having life cover in place to ensure that the **mortgage debt** is repaid when you die.

What if you are having difficulty paying your loan?

We understand that things can be difficult sometimes. We will try to help when a customer is having financial difficulties, or is going through some other difficult situation (for example, suffering from mental health issues).

If you're having difficulties and think this will affect your ability to keep up your payments, you should contact us straight away and consider the way in which we can assist you. Putting things off could make it harder to sort things out later on.

Free debt advice services are available from experienced advisors who may be able to help you. Organisations such as Citizens' Advice can also help.

What if you are joint borrowers?

If you're borrowing jointly, all of you together and each of you individually is liable for the **mortgage debt**. This means is that we can demand payment of the **mortgage debt** from all or some of you, or each of you individually.

Can we transfer the agreement and security to someone else?

We can transfer our interest in the **agreement** and the **mortgage deed** to someone else. Our right to do this is explained in condition 33 of the **mortgage conditions**.

This is the end of the summary. The **mortgage conditions** – which form part of our legal **agreement** with you – begin on the next page.

Foundation Home Loans 5 Arlington Square Downshire Way Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1WA Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



Mortgage Conditions 2021

Introduction

1. How to read these mortgage conditions

- 1.1 Individual words in bold are defined in the Glossary at the end of the **mortgage conditions**. The Glossary also sets out rules that apply when interpreting these **mortgage conditions**.
- 1.2 Your agreement with us for the **loan** is made up of the following:
 - (a) the offer;
 - (b) these mortgage conditions;
 - (c) your mortgage application;
 - (d) your acceptance of offer if required;
 - (e) the tariff;
 - (f) the **mortgage deed**. If the **mortgage deed** is a standard security, this includes the Standard Conditions that apply to that **mortgage deed**, as varied by these **mortgage conditions**;
 - (g) any other security that you give us as security for the mortgage debt; and
 - (h) any other document that you and we agree from time to time is to form part of the agreement (for example, if you ask us for consent to do something under the agreement and we give you our consent).
- 1.3 If these **mortgage conditions** contradict something set out in the **offer**, the **offer** will take priority unless we explicitly say otherwise in a specific condition in these **mortgage conditions**.

2. The parties to the agreement

- 2.1 We are Paratus AMC Limited, trading as Foundation Home Loans. References to "we", "our" or "us" include ourselves and also:
 - (a) our successors in title to the **mortgage** (either in law or in equity);
 - (b) anyone who is entitled to exercise our rights following an amalgamation or takeover, or a reorganisation of our group;
 - (c) anyone we transfer or assign the **agreement** or **mortgage deed** (and/or any other security we have for the **mortgage debt**) to in accordance with these **mortgage conditions**; and
 - (d) anyone else who is legally entitled to the benefit of the **agreement** or the **mortgage deed** (and/or any other security we have for the **mortgage debt**).
- 2.2 References to "you" and "your" means each person named as a borrower in the **offer**, and includes your personal representatives and anyone who takes over your legal rights and duties under the **agreement**.
- 2.3 If you are the borrower(s) and there is more than one of you, all of you together and each of you individually is liable for the performance of your obligations under the **agreement** and for payment of the **mortgage debt**. This means is that we can demand performance (or payment of the **mortgage debt**) from all or some of you, or each of you individually.

Drawing the Loan

3. Your and our right to withdraw from the agreement

- 3.1 Unless we agree otherwise in writing, the **offer** will be cancelled and withdrawn automatically if **completion** does not take place on or before the expiry date stated in the **offer**.
- 3.2 You can withdraw from the agreement at any time before completion, by giving us written notice. You should tell us, your financial advisor and your legal representative that you have withdrawn from the agreement at once.

Foundation Home Loans 5 Arlington Square Downshire Way Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1WA Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



- 3.3 We can withdraw from the **agreement** at any time before **completion** in the following circumstances:
 - (a) you are unable to comply with any important term or condition of the agreement; or
 - (b) we discover that you falsified or withheld information which was relevant when we assessed your ability to repay the **loan**;
 - (c) we discover that you knowingly provided incomplete or inaccurate information that we relied on when assessing your ability to repay the **loan**, and if we had received complete and accurate information we would not have offered you the **loan** on the same (or broadly the same) terms and conditions; or
 - (d) there has been an adverse change in the facts and circumstances relating to the **loan** since the date we made our **offer**, which we reasonably consider is material. Examples of a material adverse change include where:
 - your circumstances have changed for the worse, to such an extent that, if you had applied for the **loan** in your new circumstances, we would not have agreed to lend the **loan** to you on the same (or broadly the same) terms and conditions; or
 - your financial circumstances have changed since you applied for the loan, in such a way that this is likely to have a serious impact on your ability to afford the loan (for example, you have lost your job or you have taken out further secured borrowing); or
 - (iii) something has occurred or has been discovered which affects the condition, value or legal title to the **property**, to such an extent that, if this had occurred or been discovered at the time you applied for the **loan**, we would not have agreed to lend the **loan** to you on the same (or broadly the same) terms and conditions.
- 3.4 You must tell us as soon as possible if your circumstances, or any of the information we received in support of your **mortgage application**, changes before **completion**.
- 3.5 This condition applies if (1) you exercise your right to withdraw before **completion**, or (2) if we withdraw before **completion** for any of the reasons set out in condition 3.3, It also applies if you do not accept the **offer** before the expiry date set out in the **offer**. In any of these situations:
 - (a) you will not have to pay any early repayment charge;
 - (b) any "non-refundable" fees you have already paid us will not be returned to you. Your **offer** will explain which fees are non-refundable; and
 - (c) if your **offer** says that we will add a non-refundable fee to the **loan**, or says that you must pay a non-refundable fee to us when you draw any part of the **loan**, then you must pay this fee to us within fourteen (14) days of withdrawal or expiry of the **offer**.

4. Conditions which must be satisfied before you can draw the loan

- 4.1 This condition sets out various standard conditions which must be satisfied before we send the **loan** amount (or, if we have agreed to allow you to draw the loan in instalment, any instalment). You must also satisfy any other conditions which are set out in your **offer**.
- 4.2 We must receive:
 - (a) the **acceptance of offer** (if required) signed by you, with no alterations (you should contact us if you want to change anything in the **offer**); and
 - (b) a Direct Debit mandate signed by you to cover your monthly payments.
- 4.3 We must receive a signed mortgage deed which gives us:
 - (a) a first legal charge, if the property is in England or Wales; or
 - (b) a first ranking standard security, if the **property** is in Scotland.
- 4.4 Our legal representative must confirm to us that the person(s) signing the **mortgage deed** have a good and marketable title to the **property**, free from any restrictions, encumbrances, burdens, conditions or other matters which might adversely affect its value or marketability.
- 4.5 Unless we agree otherwise in writing, any existing mortgage, loan or other debt which is secured on the **property** must have been paid off in full on or prior to **completion**. You must inform us as soon as possible if you would like to leave any existing security over the **property** in place. We do not have to agree to this.



- 4.6 If you are using the **loan** to purchase the **property**:
 - (a) the purchase price must be as set out in the contract for the sale of the **property** which was reviewed by our legal representative;
 - (b) the purchase price must not be reduced, unless we are given an explanation for the reduction which is reasonably satisfactory to our legal representative and/or valuer and us;
 - (c) no part of the purchase price must be left outstanding on **completion**;
 - (d) the full purchase price must be paid through your legal representative's client account;
 - (e) unless we agree otherwise in writing, you must provide the balance of the purchase price from your own resources. This means that the balance must not be provided by way of a loan, gift or concession made by the seller(s) or any third party in relation to the purchase price, whether secured on the property or not, and it must not be provided by anyone in return for any rights in the property;
 - (f) if you are using money from the sale of another property to finance the purchase of the property, you
 must complete the sale of that other property before completion;
 - (g) the purchase must not involve a sale and rent back arrangement under which the **property** will be occupied by the seller(s);
 - (h) you must enter into and take possession of the property within one (1) month of completion, unless we agree otherwise in writing; and
 - unless we agree otherwise in writing, you must not be purchasing the property as a nominee or trustee for anyone else, and no one else must be given any option or other right to buy the property from you.
- 4.7 You must have arranged buildings insurance for the **property** as set out in the **offer** and in condition 20 below.
- 4.8 You must have vacant possession of the whole of the **property** at the time of **completion**, except for any tenant(s) occupying the **property** under a tenancy agreement which satisfies the requirements set out in condition 21.
- 4.9 If the **property** is in England or Wales, you must tell us before **completion** about any person (other than a tenant under a tenancy agreement) who is or will be seventeen (17) or older at **completion** who will be living at the **property**, and who will not be signing the **mortgage deed** (whether or not they are a borrower). That person must sign a document in our standard form making any interest they have in the **property** subject to the **mortgage deed**.
- 4.10 If the **property** is in Scotland, and depending on the information you have given us in or accompanying your **mortgage application**, we may ask you to sign a document in our standard form to confirm that the **property** is not a matrimonial home or family home in relation to which a spouse or civil partner has any occupancy rights.
- 4.11 If the **property** is less than ten (10) years old or has been converted in the last ten (10) years, it must have the benefit of:
 - (a) a home warranty indemnity insurance scheme which is reasonably acceptable to us; or
 - (b) a certificate from a suitably qualified professional consultant who confirms that he has appropriate experience in the design and/or monitoring of residential buildings. The professional consultant must certify that:
 - (i) he has supervised the building works;
 - (ii) the **property** generally has been constructed to a satisfactory standard and in general compliance with approved structural drawings and/or building regulations; and
 - (iii) he holds professional indemnity insurance to a minimum of fifty thousand pounds (£50,000).
- 4.12 If the **offer** says that we will hold back some of the **loan** on **completion** until some other condition(s) have been satisfied (for example, completion of any work that is being carried out on the **property**), we will not release that money until the condition(s) have been satisfied.

Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



- 4.13 We must have received payment in full of all fees set out in our **offer** which are payable prior to or on **completion**.
- 4.14 We can ask you at any time before **completion** to confirm that the information we received in support of your **mortgage application** has not changed. We can also ask you to give us reasonable evidence to support any of that information, or any information we have received since your application.

5. Representations and warranties

- 5.1 You represent and warrant to us that:
 - (a) if you are an individual, you are borrowing for purposes connected with your letting of the **property** as part of a business operated by you;
 - (b) if you are a partnership, the partnership is duly constituted and validly existing under the laws of the jurisdiction in which it is established;
 - (c) if you are incorporated, the organisation is duly incorporated and validly existing under the laws of the jurisdiction in which it is incorporated;
 - (d) you have the power to own your assets and to carry on your business as it is being conducted;
 - (e) you have full power and capacity to enter into and perform your obligations under the **agreement** and the **mortgage deed** as well as any other document you deliver to us in connection with the **loan** (which we will refer to together as the "Legal Documents");
 - (f) no limit on your powers will be exceeded as a result of you entering into and performing your obligations under any of the Legal Documents;
 - (g) all necessary action has been taken to authorise you to enter into and perform your obligations under any of the Legal Documents;
 - (h) the obligations expressed to be assumed by you in the Legal Documents are legal, valid, binding and enforceable;
 - your entry into the Legal Documents and the performance by you of your obligations under any of the Legal Documents do not conflict with or cause you to be in breach of, or default under, your constitutional documents (if any), any law or regulation applicable to you, or any agreement or instrument that is binding on you or your assets;
 - (j) you have obtained and maintained in full force and effect all consents, licences or other authorisations required by you to enable you to perform your obligations under the Legal Documents;
 - (k) all factual information provided by you to us under or in connection with any of the Legal Documents (including your mortgage application) was accurate in all material respects when provided and did not omit any information which would render the information provided misleading;
 - (I) if you are an individual or a partnership, any certified business accounts relating to you that were supplied by you to us under or in connection with the **loan** were prepared in accordance with **GAAP** consistently applied, and fairly represent your financial condition and the results of your operations for the period in respect of which they were prepared;
 - (m) if you are incorporated:
 - (i) any audited financial statements supplied by you to us under or in connection with the **loan** were prepared in accordance with **GAAP** consistently applied; and/or
 - (ii) any unaudited financial statements supplied by you to us under or in connection with the **loan** fairly represent your financial condition and the results of your operations for the period in respect of which they were prepared;
 - (n) no litigation, arbitration or other administrative proceedings or investigations have been started or threatened against you which, if adversely determined, would have a **material adverse effect** and/or give us the right to ask for immediate repayment of the **mortgage debt** under condition 23, or to enforce our rights under the **mortgage deed** under condition 24 (if the **property** is in England or Wales) or condition 25 (if the **property** is in Scotland);



- (o) you are not in breach of any law or regulation where such breach would have a **material adverse** effect; and
- (p) no event has occurred and is continuing which would give us the right to ask for immediate repayment of the **mortgage debt** under condition 23, or to enforce our rights under the **mortgage deed** under condition 24 (if the **property** is in England or Wales) or condition 25 (if the **property** is in Scotland).
- 5.2 The confirmations set out in condition 5.1 are made on the date of your acceptance of the **offer** and will be deemed to be repeated (by reference to the facts and circumstance then existing) on each date on which the **mortgage debt** remains unpaid.

6. Drawing the loan

- 6.1 Once the **loan** is available to be drawn, we will send the **loan** in a single amount to your legal representative, unless the **offer** says otherwise.
- 6.2 We will debit your **mortgage account** with the amount of the **loan** that is drawn. If your **loan** is drawn in instalments, we will debit your **mortgage account** with the amount of each instalment, at the time that instalment is drawn.

Your payment obligations

7. What you have to pay by the end of the mortgage term

- 7.1 You must repay the **mortgage debt** to us by making monthly payments over the **mortgage term**, together with any separate repayment of **capital** if your **agreement** is on an interest only basis, or a part interest only and part repayment basis, so that the **mortgage debt** is repaid in full by the end of the **mortgage term**.
- 7.2 The mortgage debt must be repaid sooner than the end of the mortgage term when:
 - (a) you sell or re-mortgage the **property**; or
 - (b) we demand repayment under condition 23.
- 7.3 You can also repay the **mortgage debt** early, either fully or partially at any time. This is explained in condition 12.
- 7.4 If you do not repay the **mortgage debt** in full at the end of the **mortgage term**, we can continue to apply interest to the **mortgage debt** at the **interest rate** (or the rate set by the court, if we obtain a court order) until we are repaid in full. We can also exercise our rights as set out in condition 24 (if the **property** is in England or Wales) or condition 25 (if the **property** is in Scotland). These include a right to repossess and sell the **property**.

8. What you have to pay each month

- 8.1 You must make monthly payments over the mortgage term until the mortgage debt is repaid to us in full.
- 8.2 If the **interest rate** is a variable rate, it might change between the date of our **offer** and **completion**. This means that your monthly payment might be higher or lower than the amount we set out in the **offer**.
- 8.3 For the purposes of calculating your monthly payment, we assume that each month is one twelfth of the year.
- 8.4 If your **loan** is made on an interest only basis, your monthly payments will be made up of interest only. These will not reduce or pay off the **capital**, which you must repay no later than the last day of the **mortgage term**.
- 8.5 If your **loan** is made on a part interest only and part repayment basis, your monthly payments will be made up of interest plus a part-repayment of the **capital**. The monthly payments will partially reduce the **capital** over the **mortgage term**. You must repay the remaining balance of the **capital** no later than the last day of the **mortgage term**.
- 8.6 If your **loan** is made on a repayment basis, your monthly payments will be made up of interest and **capital**. Your payments will be calculated so that the **capital** will be repaid together with interest by the end of the **mortgage term**.
- 8.7 We will write to you to confirm when your first monthly payment is due. Your monthly payment will be due each month on the **payment day**. Depending on when the **loan** is drawn and when your first **payment day**.

Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



falls, your first monthly payment may be greater than your normal monthly payment. Before you repay the **mortgage debt** at the end of the **mortgage term**, we will calculate your final monthly payment to reflect the final amount of interest payable on the **mortgage debt**.

- 8.8 If the **payment day** falls on a day which is not a **business day**, the monthly payment will be due on the next **business day**.
- 8.9 Unless and until we change the amount of your monthly payment under condition 10, if any monthly payments or other amounts due under the **agreement** are not paid by you when they are due, the amount of the monthly payment will not cover these (or the interest we charge on those amounts).
- 8.10 You must make monthly payments by Direct Debit from a UK bank or building society current account held in your name (or, if you are joint borrowers, the name of at least one of you), unless we agree otherwise in writing. If our request to collect a monthly payment is declined by your bank or building society, we can charge a fee for each unsuccessful attempt, where law or regulation allows us to do so. The fee is set out in the **tariff**.
- 8.11 We will treat your monthly payment as being received by us once we have received cleared funds.

9. How payments are applied

- 9.1 When we receive a payment, we will apply the amount received as follows:
 - (a) firstly, towards any monthly payments that are in arrears;
 - (b) secondly, towards any unpaid interest, fees and expenses (if we have not added these to the mortgage debt); and
 - (c) finally, towards the remaining mortgage debt.

10. Changing the monthly payment

- 10.1 We can change the amount of the monthly payment from time to time to take account of any of the following:
 - (a) changes which are set out in the offer;
 - (b) changes in the **interest rate**;
 - (c) changes in the amount of the mortgage debt (for example, if you repay part of the mortgage debt early, or we add missed monthly payments (including interest), underpayments, unpaid fees or expenses to the mortgage account);
 - (d) if you and we agree a change to the mortgage term, or the basis on which the mortgage debt will be repaid (that is, on an interest only basis, a repayment basis, or a part interest only and part repayment basis);
 - (e) if you and we agree to add any missed monthly payments (including interest), underpayments, unpaid fees and/or **expenses** to the **capital**;
 - (f) adjustments we may make to ensure that the mortgage debt is fully repaid by the end of the mortgage term, for example minor rounding up or rounding down due to the way we calculate monthly payments. We will not use this as a reason to add missed monthly payments (including interest), underpayments, unpaid fees and/or expenses to the capital, unless you agree to this or the law allows us to do this;
 - (g) a change to the **payment day**;
 - (h) if we are paying the insurance in relation to the **property** (under condition 20), and the insurance premiums change;
 - (i) if we grant any concession, or withdraw it;
 - (j) changes in legal or regulatory requirements; or
 - (k) any other change to the **agreement** that you and we agree.
- 10.2 We will give you notice of any change in the monthly payment at least seven (7) days before the next monthly payment is due. If we cannot give you at least seven (7) days' notice before your next monthly payment, the change will not take effect until the monthly payment after that.

Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



11. Changing the payment day

- 11.1 We can change the **payment day** at any time to reflect:
 - (a) reasonable changes in our business or the technology we use, including if we merge with another organisation or transfer our rights and obligations under the **agreement** to someone else;
 - (b) changes in payment technology; or
 - (c) changes in legal or regulatory requirements.
- 11.2 We will give you at least two (2) months' notice of any change in the **payment day**.

12. **Overpayments and early repayments**

- 12.1 You can also repay the **mortgage debt** early, either fully or partially at any time.
- 12.2 You can make overpayments at any time, i.e. extra payments in addition to your monthly payments. You can do this by increasing your monthly payment, or making an additional separate payment to us. Please contact us to find out how to do this.
- 12.3 If the overpayment is £1,000 or more we will credit this to your **mortgage account** on the day we receive **cleared funds**. We will then recalculate your monthly repayment.
- 12.4 If you make an overpayment of less than £1,000, we will take this overpayment into account for the purposes of calculating the interest we charge and the balance of your **mortgage account** will reduce by the amount of the overpayment from the date we receive **cleared funds**. However, we may not recalculate your monthly repayment until the total sum of overpayments made by you equals or exceeds £1,000.
- 12.5 Early repayment charges may apply to overpayments and early repayments. These are explained in the **offer**. If you repay the **mortgage debt** in full, you will also have to pay our Redemption Administration Fee.
- 12.6 You cannot redraw any amount you repay, and you cannot offset any overpayment or early repayment against any missed payment at a later date.

How we calculate interest, and when interest rates can change

- 13. How we calculate and charge interest
- 13.1 The **interest rate** is an annual rate. We will calculate interest on the **cleared balance** of the **mortgage account** at the **interest rate** each day, on the basis of a 365-day year (or a 366-day year if the year is a leap year). For the purposes of calculating your monthly payment, we assume that each month is one twelfth of the year.
- 13.2 Unless the **offer** says otherwise, we will charge interest monthly in arrears, on the last day of each month, and the interest charged will be included in your next monthly payment.
- 13.3 We will charge interest on the **mortgage debt** from **completion** and until the **mortgage debt** is repaid in full, even if this is after the end of the **mortgage term**.
- 13.4 If the offer says that the interest rate will change, it will change as set out in the offer and (if applicable) as set out in condition 14 (if the interest rate is a tracker rate) or condition 15 (if the interest rate is our standard variable rate). We can also change the interest rate in the circumstances set out in condition 24.5 and 25.4.
- 13.5 We can change how we calculate and/or charge interest under conditions 13.1, 13.2 and 13.3 at any time to reflect:
 - (a) reasonable changes in our business or the technology we use, including if we merge with another organisation or transfer our rights and obligations under the **agreement** to someone else; or
 - (b) changes in legal or regulatory requirements.
- 13.6 We will give you at least thirty (30) days' notice of any change in how we calculate and/or charge interest. We will act reasonably and proportionately in making the change.



14. Changes to a tracker rate caused by a change in the reference rate

- 14.1 This condition only applies where the **interest rate** is a **tracker rate**.
- 14.2 The interest rate will change to reflect any change to the reference rate. We will give you notice of the change of interest rate and the date from which that change will take effect and will be applied to the mortgage account. However, if the reference rate goes below 0% or is 0%, the interest rate will be the "floor" set out in the offer.
- 14.3 We will give you notice of the change in the amount of your **monthly payment**, at least seven (7) days before the new amount is due.
- 14.4 Where the **reference rate** is replaced with another rate (for example, by the body responsible for setting the **reference rate**, as a result of legislation, or at the direction of a Government agency), the replacement rate will become the **reference rate** for the purposes of the **agreement**. The change will take effect on the date specified by the body, legislation or agency making the change.
- 14.5 Where the **reference rate** is withdrawn, or is scheduled to be withdrawn, and no replacement rate is specified under condition 14.4, we will (acting reasonably, and having regard to general practice in the relevant United Kingdom mortgage lending market and any Government or industry guidance) select another **reference rate** which in our reasonable opinion most closely resembles the previous **reference rate** in terms of its pricing and method of calculation and application. We will give you notice of the change, at least one (1) month before the new **reference rate** will apply as the **reference rate** for the purposes of the **agreement**. In the meantime, the existing **reference rate** (or the last recorded **reference rate**, if it has been withdrawn) will apply for the purposes of the **agreement**.

15. Changes to our standard variable rate

- 15.1 This condition only apples where the interest rate is our **standard variable rate**.
- 15.2 We can reduce the **standard variable rate** at any time. We can also increase or reduce the **standard variable rate** for any of the following reasons which may exist at the time of the change, or which we reasonably expect will apply in future:
 - (a) to respond to changes in the law or decisions of the Financial Ombudsman Service or similar body;
 - (b) to meet legal or regulatory requirements;
 - to reflect new or amended industry guidance and codes of practice which relate to standards of consumer protection;
 - (d) to respond to changes in our costs in funding the **loan**. This could happen, for example, where the interest rate on the money we borrow to fund the **loan** (such as Bank of England Base Rate or some other market rate or index) increases or decreases, or changes in taxation make borrowing more or less expensive;
 - to reflect changes beyond our reasonable control in the costs to us of providing the loan or the services and facilities available in connection with it (including changes in the technology we use); or
 - (f) to reflect other legitimate cost increases or reductions associated with carrying on our mortgage business, including the costs of funding that business.
- 15.3 Any change we make to the **standard variable rate** will be proportionate to the reason(s) for the change. We will give you notice of the change in the amount of your **monthly payment**, at least seven (7) days before the new amount is due.
- 15.4 If we merge with another organisation or transfer our rights and obligations under the **agreement** to someone else, that other organisation may have its own standard variable rate. If this is the case, that organisation's standard variable rate may apply as the **standard variable rate** under the **agreement** going forward, and may change in future at set out in this condition. If this happens, we will give you at least thirty (30) days' notice of the change.

Foundation Home Loans 5 Arlington Square Downshire Way Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1WA Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



Fees and expenses

16. Our tariff, fees and expenses

- 16.1 Our **tariff** sets out our standard fees for certain services. You must pay any fee set out in our **tariff** when we ask you to.
- 16.2 We can reduce or remove a fee in our **tariff** at any time. We can also change our **tariff** to add fees, or increase the amount of existing fees, for any of the following reasons:
 - (a) to respond to changes in the law or decisions of the Financial Ombudsman Service or similar body;
 - (b) to meet legal or regulatory requirements;
 - (c) to reflect new or amended industry guidance and codes of practice which relate to standards of consumer protection; or
 - (d) to reflect changes in the costs which we incur in providing a service or facility, including changes in taxation or changes due to inflation, or where we previously provided a service for free or at a reduced rate of cost but it is no longer cost-effective for us to do so.
- 16.3 If we add a fee to the **tariff** or increase the amount of an existing fee, the change will be proportionate to the reason(s) for the change. We will give you at least fourteen (14) days' notice of the change before the change comes into effect.
- 16.4 You must pay any fees set out in the offer when we ask you to.
- 16.5 We will give you a copy of our current **tariff** at any time on request. We will also send you a copy of our **tariff** every year.
- 16.6 You must pay our reasonable **expenses** in full when we incur them. Where possible, we will try to (but do not have to) give you advance notice of any **expense** we expect to incur (including how much it is for and when we have to pay it by) and we will ask you to pay this in advance.
- 16.7 If you do not pay any fee set out in the **offer** or in the **tariff** when we ask you to, or any **expense** once we have incurred it, we will add this to the **mortgage account** and it will form part of the **mortgage debt**.
- 16.8 If we add anything to the **mortgage account** as an **expense**, or we add an unpaid fee, this means that interest will be charged at the **interest rate** on the amount we add, from the time we add it.

Additional borrowing

17. Additional borrowing.

- 17.1 You can apply for **additional borrowing** if your **offer** allows, but we do not have to give you **additional borrowing**, or to give you the full amount you have asked for.
- 17.2 We will assess your request for additional borrowing based on certain standard conditions, as follows:
 - (a) you must meet our lending criteria and checks at the time we assess your request for additional borrowing. Our checks will include us considering whether the value of the property is sufficient to support the additional borrowing on top of your current mortgage debt. We will also consider your financial circumstances at the time and we may carry out a full affordability assessment, including updated credit reference agency checks;
 - (b) you must have had the loan for at least six (6) months since the time it (or any part of it) was first drawn;
 - (c) you must not have missed any monthly payments prior to the time we assess your request for additional borrowing, or have had any alternative payment arrangements in place with us during that time (for example, if we have agreed to reduce your monthly payments due to you being in financial difficulties); and
 - (d) we may carry out an updated valuation of the property, in which case you must pay our valuation fee. Our valuation fees are set out in our tariff, but we will let you know the current fee when you request additional borrowing.

Foundation Home Loans 5 Arlington Square Downshire Way Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1WA Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



17.3 Our lending criteria will change from time to time.

Security

18. Security

- 18.1 By entering into the **mortgage deed**, you give us security over the **property** to protect us in case you and/or any other borrower(s) do not keep to your and/or their obligations under the **agreement**. If we enforce the **mortgage deed**, we need to take certain steps which are set out in these **mortgage conditions**.
- 18.2 The **mortgage deed** is a continuing security for the **mortgage debt**. We do not have to discharge the **mortgage deed** until you have repaid the **mortgage debt** in full.
- 18.3 The **mortgage deed** is also a continuing security for any other amounts you may owe to us, now or in the future. For example, the **mortgage deed** will also be a continuing security for any further borrowing we agree to provide to you. This means that the security over your **property** may be for much more than the **mortgage debt**. We do not have to discharge the **mortgage deed** until you have repaid everything that you owe us in full.
- 18.4 Until you have repaid the **mortgage debt**, we will not release any other property that we hold as security for the **mortgage debt**.
- 18.5 As continuing security for the **mortgage debt** and all other amounts you may owe us now or in the future, you charge to us:
 - (a) any rights you have under any agreement or guarantee relating to the property;
 - (b) any rights you have to claim damages in relation to the **property** (such as a claim arising from a misrepresentation about the value of the **property**, or against someone who has damaged the **property**);
 - (c) any rights you have to shares in a management or residents' company or similar association because of your interest in the **property**;
 - (d) all easements (or if the property is in Scotland, servitudes) and rights which benefit the property;
 - (e) any right you may have to compensation or insurance money payable in respect of the property;
 - (f) (if the **property** is in England or Wales) any right you may have to extend the term of any lease of the **property** or to take a new lease or acquire the freehold or other such interest in the **property**; and
 - (g) (if the **property** is in England or Wales) any leasehold or freehold interest in the **property** which you acquire after the date of the **mortgage deed**.
- 18.6 You must take any action in respect of the rights set out in condition 18.5 which we reasonably ask you to. In particular, you must sign a document (in the form we reasonably request) charging or assigning any of these rights to us as security for the **mortgage debt** and all other amounts you may owe us now or in the future, if we ask you to. For example, if the **property** is leasehold property in England or Wales and you extend the term of the lease or you acquire the freehold of the **property**, you must sign a new **mortgage deed** giving us security over the extended term or the freehold interest if we ask you to. Likewise, if you acquire any extra land and this is added to your **property**, you must sign a new **mortgage deed** giving us security over the **property** as extended.
- 18.7 You must tell us without delay if you acquire any additional rights or interests in relation to the property.
- 18.8 If, on sale of the **property**, whether on enforcement of the **mortgage deed** or otherwise, the net proceeds are not enough to repay all or the **mortgage debt** and any other amounts you owe us, you must pay the shortfall to us. You must pay the shortfall even if we have given you a deed of discharge (or if the **property** is in Scotland, a discharge) of the **mortgage deed**. We will continue to charge interest on the shortfall at the **interest rate** (or the rate set by the court, if applicable) until it is paid.

Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



Your obligations in relation to the property

19. Your obligations in relation to the property

- 19.1 You must:
 - (a) keep the **property** in good repair and condition at all times to our reasonable satisfaction, and carry out any necessary repairs. These include any repairs that we say you must carry out in the **offer**. You must carry out those repairs within the time set out in the **offer** or, if the **offer** does not set a time frame, within a reasonable period of time;
 - (b) make sure that any unfinished building or works on the **property** are completed without delay and to an appropriate standard;
 - (c) keep all the utilities on the property and any heating system in good working order;
 - (d) allow us or our agents to go into the **property** at any reasonable time in order to:
 - (i) inspect the state of repair and condition of the property;
 - (ii) carry out a valuation of the property; or
 - (iii) carry out work which we have asked you to do and which you have not done within a reasonable time;
 - (e) if the **property** is leasehold in England or Wales, comply with all of the tenants' obligations under the lease;
 - (f) keep to all covenants and laws which affect the property or its use;
 - (g) pay all existing and future rents, ground rents, taxes, outgoings, rent charges, service charges and any other money payable in relation to the **property** on time, and produce the receipts to us if we ask you to. If you do not make payment on time and we reasonably believe there is a risk to our security, we can make payment and add the amount to the **mortgage account** as an **expense**.
 - (h) send us a copy of any notice or other document (including any demand for payment of ground rent or any service charge) affecting the **property** within fourteen (14) days of receiving it from any of the following (or anyone acting on their behalf):
 - (i) a landlord (if the **property** is leasehold in England or Wales);
 - (ii) a rent charge owner (if the **property** is subject to a rent charge this may apply in England or Wales);
 - (iii) anyone claiming a legal right over the property;
 - (iv) any government department, local or other authority;
 - (v) a commonhold association (if the **property** is commonhold this may apply in England or Wales);
 - take all reasonable steps to comply with the requirements set out in any notice referred to in paragraph
 (h) above, as well as any reasonable requirements we make once we have received the notice, within a reasonable period of time;
 - (j) if the **property** is leasehold in England or Wales, inform us of any proposal or notice you send to the landlord to convert the leasehold title to commonhold, or to renew or extend the term of the lease;
 - (k) inform us before you apply to a local authority or similar body for any loan or grant for the repair or improvement of the **property**. This is because the loan or grant may be subject to conditions which say that the whole or part of the grant is to be repaid in certain circumstances, for example if you do not live in the **property** for a certain period. You must not accept any such loan or grant unless we agree otherwise in writing.
- 19.2 You must not do any of the following, unless we agree otherwise in writing:
 - (a) alter the structure of the property or add anything to it, demolish all or any part of the property or change its use. Where necessary, you must also obtain the approval of the local planning authority to the changes;



- (b) knowingly take any action in relation to the property which is contrary to law or regulation;
- (c) grant or agree to grant any lease, tenancy or licence of the property, except where you comply with the conditions on letting out the property set out in the offer and in condition 21. Any right you have under the Law of Property Act 1925 to grant leases does not apply;
- (d) create or allow to exist any security or overriding interest to exist over the **property** (including any debenture or any bond and floating charge);
- dispose of, share or part with possession of the property, or assign any of your rights or interest in the property, except where you comply with the conditions on letting out the property set out in the offer and in condition 21;
- (f) allow any person other than you to be registered as the proprietor of the **property**;
- (g) if the property is leasehold in England or Wales, surrender the lease, agree to any changes in its terms or break any of its terms (including any term relating to the payment of ground rent and/or service charges) so as to allow the landlord to forfeit the lease;
- (h) if the property is subject to a lease, accept or grant a surrender of that lease or agree to change any of its terms;
- use the property (or allowed it to be used, for example by a tenant) for a trade or business, except for the purpose of letting out the property in accordance with the conditions set out in the offer and in condition 21;
- (j) negotiate, settle or waive any claim for loss, damage or compulsory purchase in respect of the property;
- (k) abandon the property, or leave the property empty for more than sixty (60) days; or
- (I) knowingly cause or allow the **property** to become contaminated land under relevant environmental laws.
- 19.3 We may charge you for any costs we reasonably incur in considering your request for consent under condition 19.2 (for example, if we need to obtain legal advice or advice from a valuer or surveyor). We can charge these whether or not we give consent. Wherever possible, we will let you know what the cost will be. If you proceed but do not pay our reasonable costs on request, we can add these to the **mortgage account** as an **expense**.
- 19.4 If you do not comply with your obligations set out in this condition 19, we can do anything which you should have done on your behalf. If we do, you will be responsible for any costs we reasonably incur. We can add these to the **mortgage account** as an **expense**.
- 19.5 If the **property** is in Scotland, certain Standard Conditions apply under Scots law and form part of the **mortgage deed**. These Standard Conditions are set out in the Conveyancing and Feudal Reform (Scotland) Act 1970. They will apply to the **mortgage deed** as varied by these **mortgage conditions**.

20. Insuring the property

- 20.1 The offer explains that you must have appropriate buildings insurance for the **property** while the **mortgage debt** remains outstanding. This means that:
 - (a) you must take out and maintain a comprehensive policy against all usual house insurance risks. These risks include fire, explosion, earthquake, storm, flood, escape of water or oil, subsidence, heave, landslip and malicious damage. The policy must be for the full reinstatement of the property, including clearing the site and paying all fees and expenses. The amount of cover must be index-linked and must be reviewed annually. The insurance cover must remain in place until the mortgage debt has been repaid to us in full;
 - (b) the insurance must also include landlord's insurance covering all usual insurance risks related with residential letting of property; and
 - (c) if the **property** is in England or Wales and is leasehold or commonhold, and the terms of the lease or the commonhold community statement say that the **property** is to be insured by a third party (such as the landlord), then you do not need to insure the **property** separately. However, you must make sure that the **property** remains insured against all risks set out in paragraph (a) above, and that landlord's insurance cover is in place as set out in paragraph (b) above, while the **mortgage debt** remains

Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



outstanding. To the extent that the third party insurance does not cover these risks, you must take out and maintain additional insurance to cover these risks.

- 20.2 You must take out and maintain the insurance at your own cost. We can ask you at any time to provide details of the insurance, and evidence that it is in place.
- 20.3 If you do not maintain insurance as set out above, we can take out this insurance and pay any premiums and other costs necessary to obtain and maintain it. We will add these costs these to the **mortgage account** as an **expense**. We will decide on the amount of cover and the risks to be insured, and we do not need to make sure that the cover is suitable for your purposes.
- 20.4 If we are unable to obtain suitable insurance cover, we can instead take out such insurance, on such terms, as we reasonably believe is adequate to cover our risk of suffering financial loss because the **property** is not insured. We can add our costs of obtaining and maintaining this insurance to the **mortgage account** as an **expense**. However, in this case the insurance will only protect us, not you. Any claim we make will only be for our benefit, which means that condition 20.7 will not apply in this case.
- 20.5 Where we arrange insurance, we are entitled to any commission or other benefit we receive and we do not have to give you details of any such commission or benefit.
- 20.6 You must not do anything, or allow anything to done, which could make the insurance invalid or more difficult or expensive to obtain or maintain, or which would affect your ability to make a claim under the insurance policy.
- 20.7 We can, on your behalf, settle and adjust any claims under the insurance. Where the insurance pays out on a claim, we can receive the money paid out. If you receive it, you must hold it in trust on our behalf, keeping it separate from your other money, and pay it to us without delay. The insurance proceeds will be used as you choose (subject to any requirements imposed under the insurance policy) to either:
 - (a) rebuild or repair the property; or
 - (b) reduce or pay off the mortgage debt.
- 20.8 You must inform us without delay of any event that may give rise to a claim under the insurance.

21. Conditions which apply to letting out the property

- 21.1 Your **offer** may contain additional conditions and you should make sure you read these alongside this condition.
- 21.2 You must not occupy, or intend to occupy, the **property** at any point during the **mortgage term**. You also must not allow, or intend to allow, the **property** to be occupied by an **immediate family member** at any point during the **mortgage term**.
- 21.3 You must take reasonable steps to let the **property** within three (3) months of **completion**.
- 21.4 Tenancies in respect of the **property** must comply with the following terms:
 - (a) if the **property** is in England or Wales:
 - any tenancy of the **property** created before 1 March 1997 must be an assured shorthold tenancy, as defined in the Housing Act 1988, for a term of not less than six (6) months. You must give our legal representative valid notices served under section 20 of the Housing Act 1988 before the tenancy was created, together with a copy of the tenancy agreement;
 - any tenancy created after 28 February 1997 must comply with the Housing Act 1996 as an assured shorthold tenancy;
 - (iii) where you are buying the **property**, you must produce evidence to our legal representative, before buying the **property**, that all the provisions of Part 1 of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1987 and the Housing Act 1996 have been complied with by the seller or you as appropriate; and
 - (iv) any deposit must be held by a body approved by the Government, pursuant to the requirements of the Housing Act 2004.



- (b) if the **property** is in Scotland:
 - (i) any tenancy of the property created on or before 30 November 2017 must be an shortassured tenancy under the Housing Act (Scotland) 1988 and must be for a term of not less than six (6) months. You must give our legal representative a valid AT5 notice served under the Housing Act (Scotland) 1988 before the tenancy was created, together with a copy of the tenancy agreement;
 - (ii) any tenancy created after on or after 1 December 2017 must comply with the Private Housing (Tenancies) (Scotland) Act 2016 as a private residential tenancy;
 - (iii) where you are buying the property, you must produce evidence to our legal representative, before buying the property, that all the provisions of Housing Act (Scotland) 1988 and the Private Housing (Tenancies) (Scotland) Act 2016 (as applicable) have been complied with by the seller or you as appropriate; and
 - (iv) any deposit must be held by a body approved by the Scottish Government, pursuant to the requirements of the Tenancy Deposit Schemes (Scotland) Regulations 2011.
- (c) the tenancy must be for residential purposes only;
- (d) the tenancy must not be for a house in multiple occupation or let as part of a multi-unit unless we agree otherwise in writing;
- (e) (except where the tenancy is a private residential tenancy in Scotland) the tenancy agreement must not confer any security of tenure on the tenant(s) beyond the end of the contractual term;
- (f) (where the tenancy is a private residential tenancy in Scotland) the tenancy agreement must not confer any security of tenure on the tenant(s) beyond the rights granted to the tenant(s) by the Private Housing (Tenancies) (Scotland) Act 2016;
- (g) (except where the tenancy is a private residential tenancy in Scotland) the tenancy agreement must give you the right to terminate the tenancy on not less than two (2) months' notice if the contractual term has expired (or if no contractual term was stated);
- (h) (except where the tenancy is a private residential tenancy in Scotland) the tenancy must not be for a term of more than thirty-six (36) months;
- (i) references about ability to pay the rent, rights to reside in the United Kingdom and character must be obtained for any tenant(s) or proposed tenant(s) and must be made available when we ask for them;
- (j) any tenancy agreement must be in a form normally used for residential agreements and must contain no terms which would adversely affect our interest as mortgagee; and
- (k) unless we agree otherwise in writing, the tenancy agreement must prohibit sub-letting and allowing anyone to occupy the **property** (or part of it) as a holiday let.
- 21.5 If the rental income for the **property** exceeds £100,000 a year, you must use a common law tenancy agreement which meets such conditions as we reasonably specify in order to protect our interests in the **property** as secured lender.
- 21.6 The following are not permitted to be tenants in respect of the **property**:
 - (a) you and/or any of your **immediate family members**;
 - (b) asylum seekers;
 - (c) anyone who is not entitled to reside in the United Kingdom;
 - (d) anyone who is able to claim diplomatic immunity;
 - (e) any guarantor and/or any of their immediate family members; or
 - (f) (if you are a business) any shareholder or any partner, member, director or other officer of your organisation and/or any of their **immediate family members**.
- 21.7 People in receipt of benefits from the Department for Work and Pensions (or any replacement UK Government department which provides the same or similar benefits), housing benefits or local authority or housing



association support are permitted to be tenants in respect of the **property**, but you must inform us in writing if this is the case, before they become tenants.

- 21.8 You must hold all necessary licences, authorisations and permissions to use and let the **property** as a rental property. Where we have made the **offer** to you on the understanding that the tenancy will be on the basis of a house in multiple occupation or that the **property** will be let as a multi-unit, the licences, authorisations and permissions must cover this type of letting.
- 21.9 If you do not already hold the necessary licences, authorisations and permissions, you must apply to the relevant local authority for these within thirty (30) days of **completion** and you must inform us immediately if your application is refused or delayed. You must provide copies of the relevant licences, authorisations and permissions to us or to our legal representative when we request.
- 21.10 You must act as a reasonably prudent landlord in enforcing your rights under the tenancy agreement, and in not waiving, releasing or varying your rights.
- 21.11 You must tell us without delay if the **property** is not let for more than ninety (90) consecutive days.
- 21.12 We can vary the conditions relating to buy to let mortgages set out in your **offer** and this condition 21 at any time to reflect:
 - (a) changes in the law or decisions of the Financial Ombudsman Service or similar body;
 - (b) changes in letting market practice; or
 - (c) reasonable changes in our business or lending policy, including if we merge with another organisation or transfer our rights and obligations under the **agreement** to someone else.
- 21.13 We will act reasonably and proportionately in making the change. We will give you at least fourteen (14) days' notice of any change. Unless the change is for your benefit, the change will not affect any tenancy that is in place that the time of the change for the remainder of the current term of the tenancy, provided the tenancy satisfies our existing conditions.

Your obligations in relation to your business

22. Obligations relating to how you run your business

- 22.1 If you are a business, you must not make a substantial change to the general nature of your business, unless we agree otherwise in writing.
- 22.2 If you are incorporated, you must:
 - (a) not appoint any new directors or members, unless we agree otherwise in writing;
 - (b) notify us immediately of the death, bankruptcy (or in Scotland, sequestration), incapacity, expulsion or retirement of any director or member, or any other event which results in a person ceasing to be a director or member.
- 22.3 If you are a partnership, you must notify us immediately of:
 - (a) the death, bankruptcy (or in Scotland, sequestration), incapacity, expulsion or retirement of any partner;
 - (b) any other event which results in a person ceasing to be a partner; and
 - (c) any new partner being appointed to the partnership.
- 22.4 If you are a partnership, you must not appoint any new partner to the partnership, unless we agree otherwise in writing. It is a condition of our giving any such agreement that the new partner must sign a guarantee (in the form we request) of (1) the performance of the obligations of the partners who are parties to the **agreement** and (2) the **mortgage debt**.
- 22.5 If you are a sole trader, you must not take on any business partner, unless we agree otherwise in writing. It is a condition of our giving any such agreement that the business partner must sign a guarantee (in the form we request) of (1) the performance of your obligations and (2) the **mortgage debt**.



Our rights if you do not meet your obligations

23. When we can ask for immediate repayment of the mortgage debt

- 23.1 If any of the following happens, we can demand that you immediately repay the **mortgage debt** and we can take the actions set out in condition 24 (if the **property** is in England and Wales) or condition 25 (if the **property** is in Scotland):
 - (a) you have failed to keep up payments under the **agreement** and the total amount which is overdue is equal to two (2) monthly payments or more;
 - (b) you fail to repay the mortgage debt at the end of the mortgage term;
 - (c) you fail to comply with any other serious obligations under this **agreement**, and either:
 - (i) this failure cannot be put right, or
 - (ii) if the failure can be put right, you have not put it right within a reasonable time of us giving you written notice of it;
 - (d) you persistently fail to comply with any of your obligations under this **agreement** (other than your payment obligations to us under the **agreement**, which are covered in paragraphs (a) and (b)). For example, this would apply if you persistently fail to pay ground rent or service charges in full and on time;
 - (e) you fail to comply with your obligations to us under any other agreement you have with us which is secured by the **mortgage deed**, and (according to the terms of that other agreement) this entitles us to enforce our rights under the **mortgage deed**;
 - (f) there is a change of control, as defined in section 416 of the Income and Corporation Taxes Act 1988, where we reasonably anticipate that it will have a material effect on your ability to perform your obligations under the **agreement**;
 - (g) any of your debts are or are capable of being declared prematurely due and payable due to the occurrence of an event of default (however described), or any facility for your debts is withdrawn or cancelled due to the occurrence of an event of default (however described);
 - (h) if you are incorporated, you become unable to pay your debts or are deemed unable to pay your debts within the meaning of section 123 of the Insolvency Act 1986;
 - (i) if you are a partnership, you are deemed unable to pay your debts within the meanings of sections 222, 223 or 224 of the Insolvency Act 1986;
 - (j) you resolve, or have an order made against you, for you to be wound up;
 - (k) you call (or cause to be called), or apply for (or have an application made for), a meeting of your creditors (or any class of creditor);
 - (I) you make any arrangement or composition, including a voluntary arrangement under the Insolvency Act 1986, with or for the benefit of a creditor;
 - (m) if you are incorporated or a partnership, any step is taken with a view to any of the following:
 - (i) your winding up, dissolution, administration, receivership or any analogous procedure;
 - the appointment of a receiver, liquidator, provisional liquidator, manager, administrator, administrative receiver or other similar officer of you or all or part of your assets, except for a winding up petition which is frivolous and vexatious and which is dismissed within ten (10) days or, if earlier, prior to the date on which it is advertised;
 - (iii) the rescheduling of your debts pursuant to a reorganisation, voluntary arrangement or otherwise;
 - (n) if you are a partner in a partnership or an individual, any step is taken with a view to any of the following:
 - (i) the appointment of a receiver or similar officer of all or part of your assets; or

Foundation Home Loans 5 Arlington Square Downshire Way Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1WA Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



- the rescheduling of your debts pursuant to a reorganisation, voluntary arrangement or otherwise;
- (o) if you are a partner in a partnership or an individual:
 - (i) you grant a trust deed for your creditors;
 - (ii) you apply for approval of a debt payment programme within the meaning of the Debt Arrangement and Attachment (Scotland) Act 2002; or
 - (iii) you have a bankruptcy order made against you (or in Scotland, an order for your sequestration), or we reasonably believe one is likely to be made;
- (p) if you are a partner in a partnership, you die or cease to have the mental capacity to enter into legally binding agreements or, in the case of a partnership with more than one partner, the last surviving partner dies or ceases to have mental capacity;
- (q) if you are an individual, you die or, where there is more than one of you, the last of you dies;
- (r) if you are incorporated, you are dissolved or struck off of the register, or the registrar threatens to do so;
- (s) if you are a partnership, you are dissolved, terminated or wound up;
- (t) any person with an interest in the property starts proceedings for possession, or to realise or enforce their interest in the property, or any steps are taken to enforce any encumbrance over all or part of your assets;
- (u) you have a distress, execution or similar process levied against all or part of your assets, and this is not discharged within ten (10) days;
- (v) you stop, or threaten to stop, carrying on all or a material part of your business;
- (w) you change the constitution of your organisation; or
- (x) any director, member, partner, board member or similar officer resigns; or
- (y) the **property** is taken into trust for the benefit of your creditors;
- (z) the **property** is sold, abandoned or compulsorily purchased or acquired by a local authority or the government (for example, a local authority forces you to sell the **property** to them);
- (aa) the **property** has any restrictions placed on its use and as a result the value of the **property** has decreased or will decrease;
- (bb) if the **property** is in Scotland, you have failed to comply with a calling up notice we have sent you;
- (cc) the loan has been obtained as a result of your fraud;
- (dd) we discover that you knowingly provided incomplete or inaccurate information that we relied on when assessing your ability to repay the **loan**, and if we had received complete and accurate information we would not have offered you the **loan** on the same (or broadly the same) terms and conditions;
- (ee) the mortgage deed is no longer valid or legally binding for any reason;
- (ff) if we have agreed to give you a buy to let mortgage on the basis that the property is licensed as a house in multiple occupation or a multi-let, you do anything to cause that licence to be revoked; or
- (gg) any event occurs or any circumstance arises which has or is reasonably likely to have a **material** adverse effect.
- 23.2 If we have obtained a guarantee of all or part of the **mortgage debt** from a **guarantor**, we can demand that you immediately repay the **mortgage debt** if any of the following events happens in relation to the **guarantor**:
 - (a) the guarantee granted by the guarantor is no longer valid or legally binding for any reason;
 - (b) the **guarantor** cancels, terminates, revokes or freezes his liabilities under the guarantee, either in whole or in part, or the **guarantor** tells us that he or she intends to do this;



- (c) the guarantor (in breach of his or her obligations under the guarantee) fails to ensure performance by you of your obligations under the agreement, or the guarantor tells us that he or she does not intend to ensure performance;
- (d) the guarantor dies, or ceases to have the mental capacity to enter into legally binding agreements;
- (e) the guarantor is made bankrupt or, in Scotland, sequestrated;
- (f) the **guarantor** enters into (or proposes to enter into) a voluntary arrangement, or enters into an arrangement with his or her creditors, or applies for an interim order;
- (g) any of the other events set out in condition 23.1 apply in relation to the guarantor.
- 23.3 We will not charge any early repayment charge if we ask for immediate repayment because you have died (or, if there is more than one of you, because the last survivor of you has died), provided you are up to date with your payments under the **agreement** at the time of our request. If your **offer** says that you must pay an early repayment charge, then this condition will take priority over what the **offer** says.

24. If the property is in England or Wales: action we can take on default by you

- 24.1 This condition only applies if the **property** is in England or Wales. It applies if any of the events set out in condition 23 has occurred.
- 24.2 We have the power to sell the **property** given to us by section 101 of the Law of Property Act 1925. This power will be available to us from the date of the **mortgage deed**, but we will only use it if any of the events set out in condition 23 has occurred.
- 24.3 We can demand that you leave the **property** so that we can take possession of the **property** and/or, if the **property** is let, collect the rent.
- 24.4 We can seek a court order instructing you to give us possession of the **property** and/or to pay us the **mortgage debt**. If we obtain a court judgment against you for the **mortgage debt** (or part of it), you must pay interest on that amount at the rate set by the court or, if the court does not set a rate, at the **interest rate**.
- 24.5 We can change the **interest rate** to reflect any increase in the cost of funding your loan and/or any additional risk we are exposed to as a result of your default. The change will take effect immediately when the relevant event occurs, and without us having to give you notice in advance.
- 24.6 We can also exercise all the other powers conferred on mortgagees by the Law of Property Act 1925, without the restrictions that we have disapplied and which are explained in this condition 24.
- 24.7 The Law of Property Act 1925 applies in England and Wales and sets out certain rules in relation to the enforcement of security and the appointment of receivers. It is typical for a mortgage lender to choose not to apply some of those rules. We disapply certain rules, as follows:
 - (a) section 109(8) of the Law of Property Act 1925 is amended to allow a receiver to use any money received by the receiver to repay any money owing in such order of priority as we and any receiver reasonably agree, rather than a specific order set out in those rules. Condition 24.14 explains how any amount received by us or the receiver is applied; and
 - (b) sections 99, 100 and 103 of the Law of Property Act 1925 set out specific powers in relation to dealing with a property, including powers of sale and restrictions on granting leases. These do not apply. We or any receiver will be able to deal with the **property** in any way that we see fit, provided we or the receiver act reasonably and do not breach the **agreement**.
- 24.8 We can appoint one or more persons to be a receiver of all or any part of the **property** and any other security we hold for the **mortgage debt** and any other amounts you owe to us which are secured by the **mortgage deed**. Each receiver we appoint will have all the powers of a receiver that are set out in the Law of Property Act 1925, without the restrictions that we have disapplied and which are explained in this condition 24.
- 24.9 Where we appoint more than one receiver, we can give them the power to act either together or on their own. We can remove a receiver and appoint another in his or her place at any time.
- 24.10 Although we appoint the receiver, the receiver will act for you and in your name (not ours), and you will be responsible for paying the receiver's fees, as well as any other expenses the receiver incurs in carrying out his or her duties. A receiver can charge any amount for his or her services which we reasonably agree.

Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



- 24.11 We and any receiver can also employ and pay other agents to act in place of ourselves or the receiver. Those agents will be treated as your agent and you will be responsible for their fees and expenses, provided these are reasonable.
- 24.12 We or any receiver can do any of the following as your agent, without your consent and without giving you prior notice:
 - (a) generally manage the property, including collecting and receiving all rents, arranging any necessary repairs and maintenance, making improvements, ensuring compliance with local authority requirements, complying with enforcement notices, maintaining, renewing or increasing insurance cover and serving notices under relevant legislation relating to tenancies;
 - (b) take possession of the **property**, and take any action or proceedings necessary to do so;
 - (c) sell, agree to sell or grant an option over the **property** or any part of it (whether or not we or the receiver have taken possession) for a price, and on such terms, as we (or the receiver) reasonably decide;
 - (d) let, sublet or agree to let or sublet the **property** or any part of it on such terms as we (or the receiver) reasonably decide;
 - (e) vary, renew, end, surrender or accept surrenders of leases, tenancies or licences over the property:
 - either with or without any payment, including any money paid to a lessee or tenant in the case of a surrender;
 - (ii) with any rights relating to other parts of the property;
 - (iii) containing any other obligations or covenants on our part, or on the part of anyone else; and
 - (iv) generally, on such terms as we (or the receiver) reasonably decide;
 - (f) make any arrangements or compromises relating to any lease of the **property**, and any covenants, conditions or restrictions relating to the **property** or to anything else;
 - (g) apply for any planning and other consents;
 - (h) sell any freehold or leasehold reversions created as a result of letting or subletting the **property**;
 - (i) where the **property** has been let or sublet, exercise all the powers and duties that the law confers on landlords at the time;
 - (j) pay amounts received in order to pay the receiver's and any agent's fees and expenses, and to repay what you owe us, as explained in condition 24.14;
 - (k) take any other action in your name or otherwise, and exercise any powers or authorities, as we or the receiver reasonably consider appropriate, as if we or the receiver were the actual owner of the property; and
 - (I) do anything else the law allows us to do as mortgagee (or the receiver to do as receiver) in connection with the **property**.
- 24.13 If we or a receiver take possession of the **property**, you must remove all items belonging to you or to someone else, including pets, livestock, furniture and other moveable physical items (but excluding fixed items, unless we agree otherwise in writing) from the **property** within seven (7) days. If you do not do this, then we or the receiver can:
 - (a) deal with these as your agents and add the costs of doing so to the mortgage account as an expense;
 - (b) remove, store, sell, rent or otherwise dispose of any items. If we sell anything belonging to you, we or the receiver will give you any proceeds received less our or the receiver's reasonable expenses incurred in dealing with these; and
 - (c) remove and store anything which we know does not belong to you. We will add the costs of doing so to the **mortgage account** as an **expense**.

We will not be responsible for any loss or damage caused by us or a receiver exercising these powers, unless we (or the receiver) fail to take reasonable care in dealing with items.

Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



- 24.14 Any money that we or the receiver receive in exercising our or their powers will be (as far as the law allows) applied in the following order:
 - (a) firstly, to pay the fees and expenses of the receiver and any agent which relate to the exercise of their powers;
 - (b) secondly, to repay us the mortgage debt; and
 - (c) if any money remains after that, it will be paid to the person entitled to that money.
- 24.15 No person who acquires any interest in the **property** is obliged to see whether we have complied with our obligations under this condition 24.

25. If the property is in Scotland: action we can take on default by you

- 25.1 This condition only applies if the **property** is in Scotland. It applies if any of the events set out in condition 23 has occurred.
- 25.2 We can demand that you leave the **property** so that we can take possession of the **property** and/or, if the **property** is let, collect the rent.
- 25.3 We can seek a court order instructing you to give us possession of the **property** and (if you are the borrower(s)) to pay us the **mortgage debt**. If we obtain a court decree against you for the **mortgage debt** (or part of it), you must pay interest on that amount at the rate set by the court or, if the court does not set a rate, at the **interest rate**.
- 25.4 We can change the **interest rate** to reflect any increase in the cost of funding your loan and/or any additional risk we are exposed to as a result of your default. The change will take effect immediately when the relevant event occurs, and without us having to give you notice in advance.
- 25.5 We can do the following:
 - (a) generally manage the property, including collecting and receiving all rents, arranging any necessary repairs and maintenance, making improvements, ensuring compliance with local authority requirements, complying with enforcement notices, maintaining, renewing or increasing insurance cover and serving notices under relevant legislation relating to tenancies;
 - (b) take possession of the **property**, and take any action or proceedings necessary to do so;
 - (c) sell, agree to sell or grant an option over the **property** for a price, and on such terms, as we reasonably decide;
 - (d) let, sublet or agree to let or sublet the **property** or any part of it on such terms as we reasonably decide;
 - (e) vary, renew, end, surrender or accept surrenders of leases, tenancies or licences over the property:
 - either with or without any payment, including any money paid to a lessee or tenant in the case of a surrender;
 - (ii) with any rights relating to other parts of the property;
 - (iii) containing any other obligations or covenants on our part, or on the part of anyone else; and
 - (iv) generally, on such terms as we reasonably decide;
 - (f) where the **property** has been let or sublet, exercise all the powers and duties that the law confers on landlords at the time;
 - (g) make any arrangements or compromises relating to any lease of the **property**, and any covenants, conditions or restrictions relating to the **property** or to anything else;
 - (h) apply for any planning and other consents;
 - (i) where the **property** has been let or sublet, exercise all the powers and duties that the law confers on landlords at the time;
 - (j) pay amounts received in order to repay what you owe us;



- (k) meet any of the Standard Conditions of the Conveyancing and Feudal Reform (Scotland) Act 1970 which you have not met. If we have to do this, you will be responsible for all costs and expenses that we reasonably incur;
- (I) take any other action in your name or otherwise, and exercise any powers or authorities, as we reasonably consider appropriate, as if we were the actual owner of the **property**; and
- (m) do anything else the law allows us to do as heritable creditor in connection with the property.
- 25.6 If we have issued a calling up notice in the correct manner (under section 19 of the Conveyancing and Feudal Reform (Scotland) Act 1970), demanding repayment of the **mortgage debt** (and/or any other amounts you owe to us at that time) in full and you have not complied with the calling up notice that we have issued:
 - (a) you will be in default for the purposes of Standard Condition 9 of the Standard Conditions set out in the Conveyancing and Feudal Reform (Scotland) Act 1970; and
 - (b) we can exercise all powers given to heritable creditors by (1) the Conveyancing and Feudal Reform (Scotland) Act 1970 and (2) the Homeowner and Debtor Protection (Scotland) Act 2010. This means that we are allowed to use all of the powers that those Acts give to us, as lenders, to take the necessary steps to protect our security over the **property** and to seek repayment of the **mortgage debt** and/or any other amounts you owe to us.
- 25.7 We can employ and pay other agents to act in place of ourselves. Those agents will be treated as your agent and you will be responsible for their fees and expenses, provided these are reasonable.
- 25.8 If we take possession of the **property**, you must remove all items belonging to you or to someone else, including pets, livestock, furniture and other moveable physical items (but excluding fixed items, unless we agree otherwise in writing) from the **property** within seven (7) days. If you do not do this, then we or our agents can:
 - (a) deal with these as your agents and add the costs of doing so to the **mortgage account** as an **expense**;
 - (b) remove, store, sell, rent or otherwise dispose of any items. If we sell anything belonging to you, we or our agents will give you any proceeds received less our or our agents' reasonable expenses incurred in dealing with these; and
 - (c) remove and store anything which we know does not belong to you. We will add the costs of doing so to the **mortgage account** as an **expense**.

We will not be responsible for any loss or damage caused by us or our agents exercising these powers, unless we (or our agents) fail to take reasonable care in dealing with items.

- 25.9 Any money that we receive in exercising our or their powers will be (as far as the law allows) applied in the following order:
 - (a) firstly, to pay the fees and expenses of any agent which relate to the exercise of their powers;
 - (b) secondly, to repay us the mortgage debt; and
 - (c) if any money remains after that, it will be paid to the person entitled to that money.
- 25.10 No person who acquires any interest in the **property** is obliged to see whether we have complied with our obligations under this condition 25.

26. Set-off

26.1 If any amount owed by you under the **agreement** is presently due and payable and we hold money to your credit in any way, we can set-off or transfer the credit balance to repay what you owe us. We do not have to give you notice before we do this.

Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



Other rules relating to the property

27. Valuations

- 27.1 Any valuation report we obtain is solely for the purpose of us deciding whether the **property** will be adequate security for the **mortgage debt**. It is only for our benefit, and if we share it with you then it is for your information only. You should not rely on the valuation report for any purpose. For example, it does not mean that the condition of the **property**, or the price you are paying for the **property**, is reasonable.
- 27.2 We can carry our further valuations of the **property** during the **mortgage term**, to make sure the **property** continues to be adequate security for the **mortgage debt** and any other amounts you owe to us at that time. You must pay our valuation fee for the new valuation of the **property**. Our valuation fees are set out in our **tariff**, but we will let you know the current fee before we carry out a new valuation. Wherever possible, we will let you know what the cost will be and we will give you at least fourteen (14) days' prior notice before we carry out the valuation, so that you can pay the valuation fee to us and avoid it being added to the **mortgage debt**. If you do not pay the valuation fee within that time, we can add the amount to the **mortgage account** as an **expense**.
- 27.3 We will act reasonably in carrying out valuations and will not carry out a valuation within twelve (12) months of a previous valuation, unless we reasonably believe that changes in the property market where your **property** is located mean that there is a risk that the value of the **property** has fallen and/or the **property** may no longer be adequate security for the **mortgage debt** and any other amounts you owe to us at that time..

28. Management companies

- 28.1 If you hold a share in a management or residents' company or similar association because of your interest in the **property**, we will exercise all rights under condition 29 and act as your attorney.
- 28.2 We will be entitled to do any of the following things on your behalf:
 - (a) transfer the share to any person to whom we have sold the **property** under our power of sale and receive payment or other consideration for that transfer; and
 - (b) exercise any voting rights as a result of our having taken possession of the property.

29. Power of attorney

- 29.1 We and (where applicable) any receiver appointed by us over the **property** may need to take certain action (including signing documents) on your behalf to protect our security over the **property**. You therefore appoint us and (where applicable) any receiver appointed by us to be your attorney to take such action where necessary. This means that we (and any receiver) are legally entitled either individually or jointly to act on your behalf and what we (and/or the receiver) do will bind you as though you had done them yourself.
- 29.2 If there are two or more of you, then you agree that we and any receiver appointed will be attorney for each of you individually, as well as for all of you jointly.
- 29.3 You agree to sign any document and do anything else which we reasonably request you to do in order to:
 - (a) perfect or improve any security created or intended to be created for the repayment of the mortgage debt and any other amounts you owe to us that are secured by the mortgage deed;
 - (b) help the exercise or the proposed exercise by us of any of our powers under the agreement; and
 - (c) protect, manage or sell the **property** or any other security for the repayment of the **mortgage debt** and any other amounts you owe to us that are secured by the **mortgage deed**.
- 29.4 Under the power of attorney, we may execute any document or do anything which you are obliged to do under the **agreement**, including:
 - (a) signing and completing any document which is needed to make good any defect in your title to the **property** or in the **mortgage deed**;
 - (b) transferring your share or interest in any management or residents' company, or your legal or beneficial interest in the freehold, or leasehold reversion of the **property** when we exercise our powers as mortgagee to sell or lease the **property**;
 - (c) entering into any variation of your title to the **property** in order to protect or enhance our security; and



- (d) settling any claim made by your landlord, management company or commonhold association (if the property is in England or Wales and is leasehold or commonhold), or rent charge owner (if the property is subject to a rent charge) if we think it is reasonable for us to settle it in order to protect our security or maintain its value, even though you may dispute the sum claimed.
- 29.5 We will be entitled to delegate our power of attorney to third parties where this is reasonably necessary to help the exercise of our powers under the **mortgage deed**.
- 29.6 We will not be liable for anything which is done under the power of attorney unless we have failed to use reasonable care in exercising our power.
- 29.7 You cannot revoke this power of attorney until the **mortgage debt**, and any other amounts you owe to us which are secured by the **mortgage deed**, have been fully repaid and the **mortgage deed** has been released.

30. Compensation from third parties

- 30.1 You may at some time be entitled to recover money or damages:
 - (a) to correct or compensate for defects or damage relating to the property, or the title to the property; or
 - (b) for any breach of contract or wrongful act or omission which may have caused damage to the property or the title to the property, or caused you to accept the property or the title to the property in a damaged or defective condition.
- 30.2 If you recover any money due the above, you can use the money received either towards making good the damage or defects, or towards payment of the **mortgage debt**.

31. Storage of deeds

- 31.1 You or your legal representative must provide us with the title deeds and any other title documentation in relation to the **property** for us to hold, if we request this.
- 31.2 Where we hold the title deeds to the **property**, you can ask us to send them temporarily to your legal representative, or to supply copies to you or your legal representative. We can impose reasonable conditions when we do so. Our charge for sending the deeds or copies is set out in the **tariff**.

General Conditions

32. Changes to other provisions

- 32.1 This condition applies to changes we can make to the provisions of the **agreement** or the **mortgage deed**, except for changes to:
 - (a) the monthly payment (which are covered in condition 10);
 - (b) the payment day (which are covered in condition 11);
 - (c) the interest rate (which are covered in conditions 13, 14 and 15);
 - (d) the tariff (which are covered in condition 16); and
 - (e) the conditions which apply to letting out the **property** (which are covered in condition 21).
- 32.2 We can change the provisions of the **agreement** and/or the **mortgage deed** (except for the provisions mentioned in condition 32.1 above) at any time, if it is reasonable to do so in order to:
 - (a) make them easier to understand or fairer to you;
 - (b) reflect reasonable changes in our business or the technology we use, including if we merge with another organisation or transfer our rights and obligations under the **agreement** to someone else; or
 - (c) changes in legal or regulatory requirements.
- 32.3 Any change we make under this condition 32 will be proportionate to the reason(s) for the change. If the change is to your disadvantage, we will give you at least thirty (30) days' notice of the change. If the change is not to your disadvantage, we can make the change immediately and we will tell you about the change within fourteen (14) days of the change coming into effect.



33. Our power to transfer

- 33.1 This condition sets out our right to transfer, in whole or in part, our rights and/or obligations under the **agreement**, the **mortgage deed** and any other security we hold for the **mortgage debt** at any time. In this condition, the word "transfer" refers to any transfer, assignment or assignation, mortgage, sale or other disposition of rights.
- 33.2 We can transfer our rights and/or obligations, as explained in this condition 33, without any further consent from or notice to you.
- 33.3 Unless the terms of the transfer say otherwise, the transferee will be able to exercise all the rights, powers and remedies which we are able to exercise before the transfer. Your obligations to us will continue to exist and will be for the benefit of the transferee.
- 33.4 Where we transfer all or some of our obligations to the transferee, you will be able to enforce the transferred obligations against the transferee, in the same way as you could enforce them against us before the transfer.
- 33.5 If we transfer any of our rights and/or obligations to a transferee:
 - (a) this will not reduce your rights or increase your obligations under the **agreement**, the **mortgage deed** and any other security we hold for the **mortgage debt**; and
 - (b) this will not reduce any guarantees you have under or by virtue the agreement, the mortgage deed and any other security we hold for the mortgage debt, including any protections that exist under general law or regulation.
- 33.6 We can, at any time, disclose to any actual or potential transferee of the **agreement**, the **mortgage deed** and any other security we hold for the **loan** and/or their funders (and to the agents, representatives and/or advisors of ours, the transferee and/or the funders) any information and documentation relating to:
 - (a) you;
 - (b) the loan;
 - (c) the **property**;
 - (d) the **agreement**;
 - (e) the mortgage deed;
 - (f) any other security we hold for the mortgage debt;
 - (g) the history and management of your mortgage account or any other account you hold with us;
 - (h) the results of any statistical, monitoring or quality analysis activity that we may carry out on your **mortgage account** from time to time; and
 - (i) any other relevant information in connection with your mortgage account.
- 33.7 As part of the transfer of our rights under the **agreement** and/or the **mortgage deed**, we, the actual or potential transferee and/or their funders may carry out a credit reference agency check for the purposes of quality analysis.
- 33.8 Where any information or documentation that we disclose was originally supplied by you, you agree that the person(s) we disclose it to can rely on it being true and accurate at the time you supplied it.
- 33.9 You cannot transfer any of your rights or obligations under the **agreement**, the **mortgage deed**, or any other security we hold for the **mortgage debt**.

34. Your costs

34.1 You will bear your own costs in complying with all of your obligations under the **agreement**, unless we agree otherwise in writing.

35. Notices and contact details

- 35.1 We can send any notices, statements and other communications to you in any of the following ways:
 - (a) by post. We will send our letter to the most recent contact details you have given us. You will be treated as having received our letter five (5) days after we post it;

Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



- (b) by email, using the most recent email address you have given us. You will be treated as having received our email on the day after we send it, unless we receive a delivery error message;
- (c) by secure message, where we offer this service. You will be treated as having received our secure message on the day we post it to your inbox; or
- (d) by uploading the communication to a secure mailbox in your name on our website, and sending you an email, text, SMS or other electronic message (using the most recent contact details you have given us) to let you know that we have done this. You will be treated as having received the communication on the day after we send the email, text, SMS or other electronic message, unless we receive a delivery error message.
- 35.2 If there is more than one of you:
 - (a) we will send statements to each of you unless we send these by post and you both live at the same address, in which case we can send a single statement addressed to both of you; and
 - (b) any notice or other communication we send addressed to one of you will be treated as having been sent to all of you, unless we have agreed different arrangements with you.
- 35.3 If your contact details and/or contact phone number change, you must immediately provide us with the new details in writing unless we agree otherwise.
- 35.4 If you live outside the United Kingdom or change your business contact address to outside the United Kingdom, you must tell us. You must appoint someone in the United Kingdom to act as your agent for service of any notice, statement or other communication, and give us their details. If we give any notice, statement or other communication to such an agent, we will be treated as having given this to you.
- 35.5 You must send any notice or other communication to us by post to our registered office, or to any updated address we may tell you about from time to time. Our contact details will be available on our website or you may call us.
- 35.6 Any calls or electronic communications between you and us may be monitored and/or recorded for the purpose of keeping proper records of our communications, training purposes and to improve the quality of our service and for your protection and security.
- 35.7 The **agreement** and the **mortgage deed** are supplied to you in English and we communicate with you in English. You must also communicate with us in English.

36. Accepting requests and instructions from you

36.1 We can accept and act on requests and instructions relating to the **agreement** which are administrative in nature from any person you have indicated to us (whether orally, in writing or by conduct) is authorised to make such requests and give us such instructions. In all other cases we will only accept requests or instructions if they are given in writing and signed in accordance with your most recent signing authority mandate to us.

37. Mistakes

- 37.1 If we materially miscalculate the amount payable by you to us or make any other material mistake about the mortgage this will not affect any of our rights, including our ability to claim the right amount from you either before or after the mortgage has been released with **interest** at the **interest rate** until repayment.
- 37.2 A receipt or letter saying the mortgage has been repaid in full will not prevent you from being personally liable if it is later found out that the amount of the mortgage debt was understated by mistake.
- 37.3 This does not affect any legal rights which you have as a result of the mortgage debt being understated.

38. Implied terms

38.1 Laws and regulations may imply certain additional rights and remedies into the agreement and the mortgage deed. Unless this agreement expressly disapplies these rights and remedies, they will apply to both you and us.

39. Enforcing our rights and separate terms

39.1 If we decide not to enforce any of our rights, or delay in enforcing our rights, our decision or delay will not affect our ability to enforce our rights at a later date.

Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



39.2 Each provision in the **agreement** and the **mortgage deed** is separate from each other. This means that if one or more provisions becomes illegal, void or unenforceable, this will not affect any of the remaining provisions. The remaining provisions will apply as if the illegal, invalid, void or unenforceable provisions had not been included.

40. Who can enforce the agreement and the mortgage deed

40.1 No person, other than you, us and any person that we transfer our interest in the **agreement** or the **mortgage deed** to, will have the right to enforce any rights under the **agreement** or the **mortgage deed**.

41. Circumstances outside our control

41.1 We will not be liable to you for any loss, damage or delay you suffer due to anything which is outside our reasonable control, for example, strikes, industrial action, restrictions imposed by the Government, severe weather or natural disasters, or failure of third party suppliers or equipment.

42. Law and jurisdiction

42.1 The **agreement** and the **mortgage deed**, as well as all discussions between you and us before the **agreement** and the **mortgage deed** came into force, will be governed by the laws of that part of the United Kingdom where the **property** is situated. The courts of that country will have jurisdiction in relation to any claims or disputes arising under or in relation to the **agreement** and/or the **mortgage deed**, whether these are contractual or non-contractual.

43. Complaints

43.1 If you wish to make a complaint you may do so in the first instance to us by contacting us on 0344 770 8030 or by email at <u>CustomerRelations@foundationhomeloans.co.uk</u>. If you are unhappy with our response, you may be able to pursue your complaint with the Financial Ombudsman Service which can be contacted by post at Exchange Tower, London E14 9SR, by email at <u>complaint.info@financial-ombudsman.org.uk</u> or by telephone on 0800 023 4 567.



Glossary

The following words in bold have special meanings in these **mortgage conditions**, as follows.

acceptance of offer	The form entitled "Acceptance of Offer" that we may ask you to sign, to indicate your acceptance of the offer .	
additional borrowing	Any extra amount we lend to you under a new loan and which is secured on the property .	
agreement	 The agreement between you and us for the loan. The agreement includes: (a) the offer; (b) these mortgage conditions; (c) your mortgage application; (d) your acceptance of offer, if required; (e) the tariff; (f) the mortgage deed (including, if any mortgage deed is a Scottish standard security, the standard conditions that apply to that mortgage deed); (g) any other security that you give us as security for the mortgage debt; and (h) any other document that you and we agree from time to time is to form part of the agreement (for example, if you ask us for consent to do something under the agreement and we give you our consent). 	
business day	Any day from Monday to Friday (inclusive), except bank and public holidays in England and Wales.	
capital	 The money that we can charge interest on under the agreement. This consists of: (a) any part of the loan which has not been repaid; and (b) any missed payments (including interest), underpayments, unpaid fees and/or expenses, but only where you agree to these being added, or the law allows us to add these (as explained in condition 10.1). 	
cleared balance	The actual balance of your mortgage account at any particular time. This does not take account of payments into or out of the mortgage account which are still being processed.	
cleared funds	Money which we have received and which is available to be credited to the balance of your mortgage account.	
completion	The date on which the loan is sent to you, or your or our legal representative. If the loan is sent in more than instalment, completion is the date on which the first instalment is sent.	
expense	 Any of the following costs we incur in connection with the agreement, which are not covered by our tariff: (a) any costs we reasonably incur in putting right any failure by you to keep to the agreement. Examples include: any insurance premiums we have to pay in order to insure the property, either because you have not done so or because you have allowed your insurance cover to lapse; our costs in instructing or carrying out any repairs in relation to the property, because you have not kept the property in good retail and condition; our costs in dealing with any notice you receive in relation to the property such as an enforcement notice, where you have not met the requirements set out in that notice; any ground rent, service charges, taxes or other costs we pay in relation to the property, which you have failed to pay; 	

Tel: 0344 770 8032 Fax: 0344 770 8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



	(b) any costs we reasonably incur in enforcing our rights under the agreement ,
	including legal fees in obtaining advice from our legal representative and/or in taking legal action; and
	 (c) any administration costs we reasonably incur in doing any work connected with the agreement, including costs arising from finding you and communicating with you, collecting amounts you owe and enforcing the mortgage deed.
fees	Our standard fees as set out in our tariff.
GAAP	The generally accepted accounting principles applied in England and Wales or in Scotland (as the case may be).
guarantor	Any person who has given us a guarantee of your obligations under the agreement .
immediate family member	In relation to any person: that person's spouse, civil partner, parent, sibling, child, grandparent, or grandchild, and any other person (whether or not of the opposite sex) whose relationship with that person has the characteristics of a relationship between spouses.
interest rate	The rate or rates of interest which we charge on the mortgage debt . The interest rate may change as explained in the offer or in conditions 13, 14 and 15. We can also change the interest rate in the circumstances set out in conditions 24.5 and 25.4.
loan	The amount we agree to lend to you in an offer.
material adverse effect	Anything which has our may have a material adverse effect on:
	 (a) your business, operations, assets, conditions or prospects, including your current and anticipated financial situation;
	 (b) your ability to perform your material obligations under any of the Legal Documents described in condition 5.1;
	 (c) the validity or enforceability of, or the effectiveness or ranking of, any encumbrance granted or purported to be granted pursuant to a mortgage deed or our rights or remedies under any of those Legal Documents.
mortgage account	The account we keep to record what you owe us under the agreement , the payments you owe us and make to us under the agreement , and any other money we receive to reduce the outstanding balance of the mortgage debt .
mortgage application	The application you make for the loan and any information that you (or someone acting for you) give us in connection with your application.
mortgage conditions	The conditions set out in this booklet (excluding the "Important information – please read this" and "Frequently asked questions" sections and the tariff). References to a condition are to a condition in the mortgage conditions .
mortgage debt	The total amount you owe to us in relation to a loan from time to time. This includes:
	(a) the outstanding balance of the loan ;
	plus
	(b) any unpaid interest, fees and expenses ;
	 plus (c) any other amounts which we are entitled to claim from you under these mortgage conditions.
mortgage deed	The document by which you give us security over the property , and which incorporates these mortgage conditions .
	If the property is in England or Wales, this document will be a mortgage deed.
	If the property is in Scotland, this document will be a standard security and it will also incorporate the Standard Conditions set out in the Conveyancing and Feudal Reform (Scotland) Act 1970, as amended by these mortgage conditions .
mortgage term	The period during which you must repay the mortgage debt . The period is set out in the offer , but:

Foundation Home Loans 5 Arlington Square Downshire Way Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1WA Tel: 0344.770.8032 Fax: 0344.770.8022 DX: 122533 Bracknell (2) www.foundationhomeloans.co.uk



	 (a) the period may be shorter if you make a partial early repayment of the mortgage debt and do not ask us to adjust your monthly repayments as a result; or (b) the period may be longer if we agree in writing to a longer period. 	
offer	The written offer from us to lend the loan to you.	
payment day	The day in each month on which you must make a monthly payment. We can change the payment day as explained in condition 11.	
property	The property set out in the mortgage deed or any part of it (including fixtures and fittings), and any alterations and additions to it.	
reference rate	The externally-set rate referred to in your offer which a tracker rate tracks. The reference rate may be replaced by another rate as explained in condition 14.	
standard variable rate	The interest rate described as our standard variable rate on our website. We can change the standard variable rate as explained in condition 13. You can call us to find out what the current standard variable rate is.	
tariff	Our tariff of standard fees as published by us from time to time. We can change the tariff under as explained in condition 16. You can check our website to find out what the current tariff is.	
tracker rate	A rate that tracks a reference rate . Your offer will say whether your interest rate is a tracker rate .	

The following rules of interpretation also apply:

- 1. Any reference to a "month" is to a calendar month, and any reference to a "day" is to a calendar day, unless we say otherwise.
- 2. The singular includes the plural and vice versa, and any reference to one gender includes all other genders.
- 3. Any reference to a "person" includes an individual or entity.
- 4. Where we refer to any law, this includes any changes to that law, or any law which replaces it.
- 5. The headings used in the **mortgage conditions** are for convenience only, and do not affect how the **mortgage conditions** should be interpreted.
- 6. Where we use words like "includes", "including" and "for example", these are for illustration only and do not limit the meaning of the surrounding words.